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November 6, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the King County Police Officers Guild Collective Bargaining Agreement and Memorandum of Agreement for the period of January 1, 2008, through December 31, 2012.  This agreement covers approximately 607 deputies and approximately 107 sergeants in the King County Sheriff’s Office.

This agreement covers all fully commissioned employees in the King County Sheriff’s Office below the rank of captain (deputies and sergeants).  These employees work in every division in the King County Sheriff’s Office which includes Technical Services, Special Operations, Criminal Investigations, and Field Operations.

This agreement is a five year agreement that provides for a fair and market based economic settlement.  Bargaining unit members receive a 5% base wage increase on January 1 of each year.  The agreement provides for a new patrol longevity pay schedule, adjustment to pay steps for sergeants, and adjustments to specialty pay premiums effective October 1, 2008.  Payment in lieu of retroactivity for these adjustments will be made in the amount of $1,350.

The agreement includes a complete review and updating of the overtime article with changes to provide clearer direction and settlement of outstanding disputes.

The agreement includes several new provisions that will improve operations in the Sheriff’s Office.  These improvements include the establishment of a new labor/management committee, the establishment of an Early Intervention System and the establishment of a meaningful performance evaluation system for deputies and sergeants in the Sheriff’s Office.

The agreement also provides for two new programs sought by King County.  The first is the establishment of the King County Office of Civilian Oversight.  This Office is established for the purpose of providing professional oversight and quality internal investigation in the Sheriff’s Office.  The second major program change included in this agreement relates to health insurance.  The King County Police Officers Guild bargaining unit members have never been part of King County’s Healthy Incentive Program, nor have they been covered by King County’s self insured medical plans.  This agreement provides medical coverage under King County plans that cover other county employees and also requires participation in King County’s Healthy Incentives Program.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, at

206-205-1566 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, Executive Office


James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division (HRD), DES


Michael Frawley, Deputy Director, HRD, DES


Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, HRD, DES

